SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
21st March, 2012

Meeting commenced:
  9.35 a.m.
"
ended:
12.20 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Eric Burgoyne (Mayor) - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Balkind, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Brocklehurst, Val Burgoyne, Cheetham, Clague, Clarkson, Coen, Collinson, Compton, Connor, Dawson, Dirir, Drake, Ferguson, Karen Garrido, Robin Garrido, Hinds, Houlton, Hudson, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lea, Lindley, McIntyre, Mashiter, Merry, Morris, John Mullen, Michelle Mullen, Murphy, O’Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Reynolds, Rochford, Brendan Ryan, Pat Ryan, Stone, Tope, Les Turner, Nicky Turner, Wheeler, George Wilson and Ronnie Wilson
70.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Dobbs, Heywood, Mold, Ord, Warmisham and Warner.

71.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

72.
RETIREMENT OF ELECTED MEMBERS

Council Members paid tribute to Councillors Lyn Bramer-Kelly, Janice Heywood, Martin O’Neill, Nicky Turner and Judith Tope who were all retiring from office of the City Council and not standing in the forthcoming May Local Elections.

73.
JOHN SPINK

The Mayor, Councillor Bill Hinds, Councillor Norman Owen and Councillor David Jolley paid tribute to John Spink, the City Treasurer, who was retiring after 40 years of service with the City Council.  John Spink responded by thanking Members and Officers, past and present, for their support during his time with the authority.

74.
MINUTES

RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes of the meetings held on 18th January and 21st February, 2012, were approved as a correct record.
75.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned petition be dealt with as follows:-

	Petition
	Councillor
	Directorate



	Provision of BMX and skateboard facilities at Lightoaks Park
	Councillor Owen
	Environment and Community Safety Directorate


76.
GREATER MANCHESTER JOINT WASTE DEVELOPMENT PLAN

The Lead Member for Planning submitted a report indicating that in September, 2006, the 10 Greater Manchester Authorities had agreed to produce a Joint Waste Development Plan Document, the purpose of which was to ensure that Greater Manchester could minimise and effectively manage future waste reduction. The plan had been subject to a number of key stages of consultation in order to identify locations for future waste management facilities and develop a suite of waste planning policies.  The waste plan was submitted to the Secretary of State in February, 2011, after which it had been subject to independent examinations presided over by an appointed planning inspector. In November, 2011, the inspector recommended the plan for adoption, subject to a small number of minor amendments and now each of the 10 Greater Manchester Local Authorities were required to formally adopt it.  


Councillor Iain Lindley said the plan had the Conservative’s Group general support, however, the proposed waste management facilities at Ashton’s Field and Oakhill Industrial Estate, Walkden and the likely increased heavy vehicle flows in the area arising from this, caused concerns. Councillor Karen Garrido supported these comments and said because of the potential traffic issues in Walkden the Conservative Group could not give their approval to the adoption of the Greater Manchester Joint Waste Development Plan.


Councillor John Merry said the waste plan had been subject to extensive consultation and if the City Council chose not to formally adopt it at this stage, it would fail to fulfil its legal obligations.  

Councillor Robin Garrido said he would have hoped that the concerns of local residents particularly in relation to increased traffic flows would have been taken into consideration during the consultation process. 


Councillor Norman Owen said he welcomed the waste plan.  


Councillor Derek Antrobus said the consultation on the waste plan had been thorough and amendments made to it as a consequence.  These had addressed the traffic issues the two waste management facilities in Walkden and those in other areas of the City.  He concluded by saying there was a legal obligation for local authorities to adopt the Greater Manchester Joint Waste Development Plan and recommended the City Council to do so.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT approval be given to the formal adoption of the Greater Manchester Joint Waste Development Plan document as part of Salford’s Local Development Framework with effect from 1st April, 2012.




(2) THAT Salford’s Proposal Map be updated to reflect the associated area allocations.

77.
PAY POLICY STATEMENT



The Lead Member for Finance and Support Services and the Lead Member for Human Resources and Equalities submitted a joint report indicating that, the Localism Act 2011 required the City Council to agree and publish a Pay Policy Statement for the financial year 2012/13 and on an annual basis thereafter.


Councillor Andy Cheetham said he welcomed the report, the Pay Policy Statement and the transparency this provided. As a result he was happy to endorse it.


Councillor Norman Owen gave similar support, but added that he hoped in the event of improvements in the economic climate, the policy could be reviewed. Councillor Joe Murphy replied that the Pay Policy Statement was suitably flexible, so as to deal with any eventualities which may occur. 


RESOLVED:
THAT approval be given to the Pay Policy Statement for 2012/13.

78.
NOTICE OF MOTION

Concessionary Travel Scheme for the Over 60’s

Councillor Roger Jones moved and Councillor John Ferguson seconded a notice of motion in respect of the following:-


(1)
Request all Members of Parliament, Integrated Transport Authorities and the Local Government Association to continue to support the existing national concessionary travel scheme for the over 60’s and urge that it is fully funded by H.M. Government.

(2)
Encourage the abovementioned body to support this City Council in totally opposing the introduction of a “means tested” concessionary travel scheme for the over 60’s. 


In moving the notice of motion, Councillor Roger Jones stated that, it had been presented to Council today following a recent statement by Nick Clegg, the Deputy Prime Minister, apparently suggesting that this benefit should be means tested. He asked
Members of the City Council to support this notice in motion and ensure the retention of this vital benefit.


In seconding the notice of motion Councillor John Ferguson said concessionary travel was a vital benefit to the elderly community not merely as part of every day living but through the independence it gave people and the wider social aspect it provided.


Councillor Robin Garrido said the Conservative Group fully supported the first part of the motion, with regard to continuing the existing national concessionary travel scheme for the over 60’s, however, said as far as he was aware, there were no plans to means test this benefit, which in any event would likely to be costly to administer. He added that every effort would be made through the Conservative Party network to make their support known for concessionary travel and ensure this continued.

Councillor Norman Owen said the motion had his support and said the Council needed to act collectively on this issue to ensure that the concessionary travel scheme for the over 60’s continued.


Councillor Joe Kean said concessionary travel was a vital benefit for elderly people, but this needed to be supported by providing an efficient and comprehensive public transport for all residents of the City.  


Councillor Christopher Clarkson said that elderly members of the community had a right to certain benefits, one of which was concessionary travel.


Councillor Iain Lindley said the motion had the support of the Conservative Group although he said as far as he was aware H.M. Government had announced no proposals for existing concessionary travel to be means tested. Councillor Bill Hinds said the motion had been moved because of comments made by the Deputy Prime Minister suggesting that benefits should be means tested.  He said he was opposed to the means testing of this benefit and was supported by Councillor David Jolley in this.  


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the City Council requests all Members of Parliament, Integrated Transport Authorities and the Local Government Association to continue to support the existing national concessionary travel scheme for the over 60’s and urge that it is fully funded by H.M. Government.




(2) THAT the abovementioned bodies detailed in (1) above be encouraged to support the City Council in totally opposing the introduction of a “means tested” concessionary travel scheme for the over 60’s.  

79.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council

Councillor Andy Cheetham and Councillor Norman Owen asked for the financial statement relating to the joint venture company for the Salford City Stadium, together with an update in relation to the development of the former Willows site.  

Councillor Merry responded by saying he would ensure that the requested financial statement with regard to the joint venture company for Salford City Stadium was provided as well as an update in terms of the development of the former Willows site.
Councillor Robin Garrido asked what the meaning of community use was particularly in relation to Salford City Stadium.  

Councillor John Merry said although the stadium was available for community use, this had to be balanced with its operation as a commercial venture. He said community use of the stadium had been extended beyond purely the provision of meeting venues and included sports facilities, all of which were used by the local community and for which details could be provided. 
Councillor Robin Garrido commented that irrespective of previous assurances the Salford City Stadium was not a community facility despite this being the basis for which financial support had been approved by the City Council. He went on to refer to a recent visit to the stadium by the Sustainable Regeneration Scrutiny Committee, at which it had been reported that there were only 6 community events held at the stadium per annum, the cost of which was £8.32 per person per hour for a total of 15 people. He commented that this suggested the claims the stadium was a community venue were not valid.
Councillor Karen Garrido said there were genuine concerns in the community about the use of the stadium and these issues had been raised at the January meeting of the Council and a full response should have been presented today. Councillor David Lancaster replied that the joint venture company for the Salford City Stadium had only started operating from February, 2012, hence why it was not presented today but gave assurances that it would be provided as requested.

With regard to the former Willows site, Councillor Karen Garrido said that a housing development had been proposed, but as yet no formal planning application had been submitted. She said there was a need for the Council to be provided with full financial details and the business plan for the proposals and whether it was going to meet deadlines. Councillor David Lancaster said the outline planning application for the former Willows site still had to be submitted, but it was acknowledged that the matter needed to be progressed as soon as possible.  He gave assurances to provide a written statement to Councillor Karen Garrido providing full details of this matter.  
Councillor Roger Jones said the Salford Community Stadium was a facility which was welcomed by the local community, who used it for a variety of activities. 

Councillor Norman Owen said there needed to be transparency with regard to the stadium and its operation, together with redevelopment of the former Willows site.  He added that Members needed to be fully appraised of both issues and provided with the relevant information.

Councillor Christopher Clarkson said he felt that the stadium being used for community use was not proportionate with the public investment which had been made in its construction. He said there was a need to revisit how and for what it was being used by the community, so as to ensure transparency and value for money.  

Councillor Robin Garrido said it was not expected that community use of the stadium should be free but should be provided at a reasonable cost.  

Councillor John Merry concluded by saying that the stadium was a community facility, but this had to be balanced with it also being a commercial business. He said that if the stadium had not been built, then Salford Reds would not now be competing in the Stobart Super League and the benefits which that brought to the City would not be being realised.  

(b)
Councillor Lancaster, Deputy Leader
No questions were asked nor comments made.
(c)
Councillor Hinds, Finance and Support Services
No questions were asked nor comments made.

(d)
Councillor Murphy, Human Resources and Equalities
No questions were asked nor comments made.

(e)
Councillor Antrobus, Planning
Councillor Jim Dawson asked whether Community Committees would receive a devolved highway budget for 2012/13 as they had done in previous years. Councillor Derek Antrobus replied that the existing allocation of £50,000 to each Community Committee would remain together with a separate Block 3 allocation to spend on local road safety schemes, dropped kerbs and tactile pavements.  

Councillor Karen Garrido asked whether the Maintaining the Asset fund allocation of £10,000 to each Community Committee would also remain. Councillor Derek Antrobus replied that this was the intention.  

Councillor Bramer-Kelly referred to traffic congestion which had occurred around the A57 Liverpool Road and Peel Green roundabout, particularly during evenings and match days at the Salford City Stadium. Councillor Derek Antrobus asked Councillor Bramer-Kelly to e-mail him details of these and he would investigate them and reply accordingly.  

Councillor Norman Owen referred to inspections of a number of sites in the Claremont Ward he had undertaken with representatives from Urban Vision at which a number of issues had been identified all of which were now being addressed and expressed thanks for this. 
(f)
Councillor Connor, Housing
Councillor Howard Balkind asked that when housing blocks were proposed for closure or demolition that appropriate officers within the Sustainable Regeneration Directorate, Salix Homes and City West Housing Trust be involved at the earliest opportunity to advise tenants and ensure all their re-housing needs were addressed.

Councillor Connor said the appropriate officers would provide full support and advice in such circumstances.

Councillor Howard Balkind expressed particular thanks to officers who have been involved with resolving re-housing and compensation issues for tenants at Chadwick Walk, Swinton.

Councillor Howard Balkind commented that allegations had been made that an Elected Member had been advising members of the public to make themselves homeless, so as to receive preferential treatment in terms of re-housing. 
Councillor Peter Connor commented that he took such allegations very seriously and if they were found to be true, they would be acted upon accordingly.

Councillor Karen Garrido referred to a recent visit to flats in Barton Village which were operated by the City West Housing Trust. She commented that these were homes with excellent facilities and which were enjoyed by the residents living there.  

Councillor Karen Garrido also referred to houses constructed in the Lower Broughton area which had been subject to a design fault and had subsequently been rectified by the developers. She said she hoped that any future developments were subject to appropriate quality control to ensure this problem did not reoccur. She also asked that fencing and gating from former alley gating projects could be reutilised for other schemes. Councillor Peter Connor stated all equipment from alley gating schemes would be recycled and any requests would be considered on their merits.  

(g)
Councillor Morris, Children’s Services
Councillor Robin Garrido referred to the request for Ellenbrook Community School to create an extra reception class, to meet rise in school numbers and said he hoped this would not mean the loss of the existing community room at the school. Councillor Margaret Morris replied that the City Council had a statutory obligation to provide additional classroom spaces at schools, including Ellenbrook Community School which unfortunately, in some cases, could mean the loss of existing community facilities.  

Councillor Robin Garrido said when it was built a community facility had been an integral part of the planning application for Ellenbrook Community School and its loss would impact on local residents. He said he appreciated the problems caused by an increase in the school population and asked that this specific issue be looked out. Councillor Margaret Morris said she would be willing to meet with Councillor Robin Garrido to discuss the issues raised in relation to Ellenbrook Community School as part of the wider consultation on the school admissions policy.  

(h)
Councillor John Ferguson, in the absence of Councillor John Warmisham, Adult Social Services and Health
Councillor Michael Wheeler asked whether the City Council had any plans to encourage plain packaging for cigarettes as a means of preventing smoking.

Councillor Ferguson said the ultimate aim was to reduce smoking in Salford, which was being done through various initiatives, but the number of smokers in the City was still higher than the national average. He said that the advertising ban on smoking was impacting on the sales of tobacco and as a result manufacturers were resulting to other methods such as the style of packaging, which was often attractive to certain groups, particularly young people. He said that H.M. Government were intending to launch a consultation policy in the future or proposals for the introduction of standardised plain packaging for cigarettes, in which the City Council would be taking part.

Councillor Margaret Morris said any measures which aimed to r smoking received her support. Councillor Christopher Clarkson expressed similar sentiments, particularly in terms of the proposals to introduce plain packaging for cigarettes.  

Councillor Judith Tope suggested there should be a more active approach in schools to discourage young people from smoking.  

(i)
Councillor Boshell, Neighbourhood Management (Asylum Seekers and Refugees) and Culture and Leisure
Councillor Martin O’Neill said during his time as a Member of the City Council it had been a priviledge to visit various activities and schemes for young people and hoped this good work would continue, particularly in terms of sport and culture. Councillor Paula Boshell said the comments of Councillor O’Neill were welcomed and there was a commitment to ensure such activities continued, which were an important part of the life of the City.
(j)
Councillor Mashiter, Environment
Councillor Norman Owen referred to problems of fly tipping in the Claremont Ward as well as other areas across the City and suggested there was a need for stronger enforcement action.  

Councillor Ray Mashiter replied the problem of fly tipping was recognised and was dealt with as effectively as possible with the resources available to the City Council.  He said he was not aware of any specific problems in the Claremont Ward compared with other areas of the City, but would investigate to see if there was and these would be addressed accordingly.
80.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Transport for Greater Manchester, Councillor Jones

No questions were asked nor comments made.


(b)
Police, Councillor Lancaster

The Deputy Leader submitted a report providing an update on major issues relating to the Greater Manchester Police Authority and which covered the following key issues:-

· Recent Crime Statistics
· Regulation A19

· Budget 2012/13

· New Greater Manchester Police Force Headquarters

· Public Enquiry Counters
· Redland 2

· Riot Damages Act - Home Office Grant

· Salford South Neighbourhood Policing Team

Councillor Joe Murphy referred to the work of Police Community Support Officers (PCSOs). Councillor David Lancaster said PCSOs were a valuable resource for the City and it was hoped their work would continue and be built upon, to ensure effective neighbourhood policing.  
Councillor Karen Garrido endorsed Councillor Lancaster’s comments in terms of the value of PCSOs and she welcomed the information contained in the report.

(c)
Waste Disposal, Councillor Mashiter

No questions were asked nor comments made.


(d)
Fire and Rescue, Councillor Dawson

No questions were asked nor comments made.


(e)
Outside Bodies, Appropriate Councillors

No questions were asked nor comments made.

81.
FAIR TRADE FORTNIGHT

Councillor Jim King expressed thanks to all those who had been involved with the various events which had been held across the City as part of the recent Fair Trade Fortnight and highlighted a number of these.
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